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     In Arthur C. Clarke's short story, "A Slight Case of Sunstroke," a 
game of soccer was played between two rival countries before 100 000 
spectators. About half of the spectators were military personal, who 
were admitted free and also honored with a large, handsome program that 
had been bound with a shiny metal resembling silver to commemorate the 
event. 
     The game was intensely anticipated, especially since the home team 
lost the game the preceding year because the head referee had been 
bribed by the visiting team. Actually, the home team also bribed the 
referee, but apparently not by enough. 
     Since, according to the rules, the visiting team had the right to 
choose the referees for a game, they again chose the same man as the 
head referee. The audience was anxious to see just how fairly he would 
call the game this time. Early in the game, most of his calls seemed 
fair enough, but then just after the visiting team scored a goal, the 
referee nullified a counter goal by a home player, claiming that the 
player was off side. He was clearly not. The visiting team was granted 
a free kick, on which they scored, and so the home team was then down 
by two points. Anguish swept through the home spectators. 
     But their hopes were lifted when the gritty home team fought back 
with a goal that was so clean that not even the biased referee could 
question it. Shortly later, the home spectators rose to their feet when 
one of their players managed to bring the ball through several 
defenders and kick it through the goal again, tying the game. Amid the 
cheers came the head referee's whistle. He disallowed the goal, with 
the astonishing claim that the player had handled the ball. 
     Some of the home audience became hysterical with anger and 
threatened to storm the field, but not the disciplined military 
personal among them. After the teams retreated to the sidelines, 
leaving the head referee isolated in the center of the field, there was 
a shrill bugle sound, and in unison the military personal each lifted 
his shinny program and angled it in the bright sunlight. All those 
programs formed a giant, curved mirror, with the focal point directly 
on the referee. With a brilliant flash, the referee was transformed 
into a "smoldering heap" from which rose a column of smoke. 
     In some countries, soccer is taken quite seriously. 
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